
Transcript of remarks by CE at media
session before ExCo meeting (with
video)

     Following is the transcript of remarks by the Chief Executive, Mrs
Carrie Lam, at a media session before the Executive Council meeting this
morning (July 9):
      
Chief Executive: Let me say a few words in English. I am sure many people in
Hong Kong, including myself, are saddened and shocked by recent events in the
past few weeks. I have fully reflected on the people's concerns, and I
noticed that there are two entirely different situations in the many protests
and marches that we have seen. On the one hand, hundreds of thousands of
people from all sorts of background have taken part in marches in a peaceful
and orderly manner. I think this again reflects the core value of Hong Kong,
that we all have this freedom to express our views. I am also very proud of
the quality of the Hong Kong people. But on the other hand, a very small
minority of protesters have used the occasion to resort to violent acts and
vandalism. We are sad to see these violent acts because they undermine the
rule of law in Hong Kong. So I make a very sincere plea here, that in future,
if anyone in Hong Kong has any different views, especially those about Hong
Kong Government's policies, please continue to uphold the value of expressing
it in a peaceful and orderly manner.

     On June 18, I have tendered my most sincere apology for the
disturbances, tensions and confrontations caused by our work in amending the
Fugitive Offenders Ordinance. Since then, in the past few weeks, I have met a
lot of people and listened to their views. I just want to give a brief
account of our views now.

     First of all, the cause of all these grievances and confrontations is an
exercise to amend the Fugitive Offenders Ordinance.  I have almost
immediately put a stop to the amendment exercise, but there are still
lingering doubts about the Government's sincerity, or worries whether the
Government will restart the process in the Legislative Council. I reiterate
here there is no such plan – the bill is dead. As regards the other demands,
myself, the Secretary for Justice, the Secretary for Security and the Chief
Secretary for Administration, have responded on different occasions. In
brief, we have not given a label to what took place on June 12. Whatever
label given by whoever is not going to have any impact on the ultimate
prosecution decision because prosecutions in Hong Kong are undertaken
independently by the Department of Justice in accordance with the evidence,
the law and also the Prosecution Code.

     Secondly, any demand that we should grant an amnesty at this stage, in
other words, we will not follow up on investigations and prosecutions of
offenders, is not acceptable, because that bluntly goes against the rule of
law in Hong Kong and also deviates from the very important principle laid
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down in the Basic Law that no one should interfere with the Department of
Justice's prosecutorial decisions.

     As regards the setting up of an independent Commission of Inquiry, we
have all noticed that on Friday last week, the statutory Independent Police
Complaints Council (IPCC) has already unanimously decided that they will
conduct a fact-finding study on the events that have taken place during the
period from June 9 to July 2, with a view to finding out the facts and
providing the true situation to members of the public. They are appealing for
members of the public, the policemen and the journalists to provide
information to this fact-finding study. I am very grateful that IPCC has
taken on my views or wishes that they will try to finish this independent
study report within six months, submit the report with recommendations to
myself and make the report open, so that everyone will know what had happened
during that period.

     I fully understand that the responses of the Government may not have
fully met the wishes of the people, especially the protesters who have gone
on the streets several times to express their views. I just want to reiterate
that this is nothing to do with my own pride or arrogance. This is the
Government's full deliberations of the various concerns and factors, and it
comes to the conclusion that the responses are practical measures for us to
move ahead. My sincere plea is, please give us an opportunity, the time, the
room, to take Hong Kong out of the current impasse and try to improve the
current situation.
     
     The Government has the most important duty to improve the situation, so
on July 1 I announced in my speech that we would adopt a new governance style
in order to ensure that we are able and capable of listening to views from
different sectors before we implement policies. I want to make some concrete
follow-up to those suggestions.

     One is we will listen more extensively to people from different
backgrounds with different ideas so that we have a better grasp of public
opinion. This work will be carried out not only by myself, it's also to be
carried out by my political team, including the Principal Officials, the
Under Secretaries, the Political Assistants, and also by my senior civil
servants whom I have met over the last few weeks. They are all very willing
to help by displaying that same sincerity to consult and listen. As for the
role of the Executive Council in this particular aspect, I will enhance the
role of the Executive Council,that is the Non-Official Members of the
Executive Council, so that they also shoulder an important responsibility in
engaging public opinions and reflecting those opinions to me.
      
     The second concrete measure is we will reform the existing consultative
machinery, which basically comprises a large number of consultative advisory
committees with members appointed by the Government into these committees to
offer us advice. I feel that we need to be more innovative. In other words,
sometimes we may not need a formal committee – we should build more open
platforms to facilitate dialogues in a very frank manner, and to make sure
that whoever joins the committees or these dialogues come from different



backgrounds, so they are not homogeneous of one group. They should come from
a more diverse background so that we can really receive views from a wider
spectrum of society. One of the important committees that will undergo I
would say a major overhaul will be the Youth Development Commission (YDC),
because this commission was set up to co-ordinate initiatives relating to
young people and to address young people's concern. I hope that the YDC will
undergo a major changeover to a more open dialogue platform to listen to
views from young people of various backgrounds.

     The third concrete initiative is when I said that in rolling out
policies the Government should have more thorough deliberations. We should
not be guided just by executive efficiency or an end date for achieving a
particular target. I have invited all my Principal Officials to revisit and
re-examine some of the controversial policy initiatives under their
respective jurisdiction, and consider whether we should redo or enhance the
consultation and discussions with the people so that at the end of the day we
could have an initiative which has more broad-based support, and in doing so
I hope we could restore some of the trust in the Government amongst our
people.

     And finally, I said on July 1 that I will reach out to more young people
of different backgrounds to hear them out, and that's why last week I
contacted the presidents of two universities, the Hong Kong University of
Science and Technology and the Chinese University of Hong Kong to seek their
help in arranging smaller sessions, closed-door sessions, so that we can
listen without any sort of constraints. I realise that this idea is not
welcomed by the student unions. They instead counter-proposed that we should
have an open dialogue. I now readily welcome and agree to do this open
dialogue with our student representatives, and we will follow up. I hope this
open dialogue will be conducted without any prerequisites on my part or on
the part of the students.

     To conclude, I want to say this really from the bottom of my heart. Five
years ago, I was one of the Principal Officials involved in Occupy Central.
Now five years later, as the Chief Executive, I was overseeing this Fugitive
Offenders Ordinance amendment. Both exercises have caused a lot of
grievances, unhappiness and tensions in society. I believe they reflect not
only one incident but some fundamental and deep-seated problems in Hong Kong.
Five years ago, we finished Occupy Central, we moved on without addressing
those fundamental problems. But this time, I don't think we could continue to
ignore those fundamental and deep-seated problems in Hong Kong society. I
hope together with Hong Kong community we could really go deep into those
fundamental issues and try to find solutions. In recent days, several
university presidents, religious leaders and social and community leaders
have spoken to me on the idea of creating an open, constructive, interactive
platform for dialogue with people from different backgrounds, especially with
young people, to jointly understand and identify those deep-seated issues
with a view that they could identify also some solutions for us to move
forward. I certainly welcome this idea, which I hope will not only provide
some relief to the current tense situation in Hong Kong but also help to mend
the rift in society. I support this piece of work and hope that it could be



started as soon as possible. Since the proponents told me that they preferred
this dialogue to be created through community efforts, the Government will
not go in to direct how this dialogue should be established, but whenever I
and my officials are needed to take part in the dialogue, we are very happy
to do so. While the dialogue is being established, meanwhile the Hong Kong
SAR Government and myself will continue to address the social, economic and
livelihood problems in Hong Kong with a view to resolving some of the current
difficulties.
 
Reporter: Mrs Lam, you said you have to address issues leftover from the
Occupy Movement in 2014, you said you have to address the leftover issues,
are you saying that the Government will restart political reform and grant
Hong Kong a genuine universal suffrage in the near future? Also, you said you
are going to listen to a wide variety of views. Andrew Li, the former Chief
Justice, said today that there should be a Commission of Inquiry (CoI) into
the clashes in the recent protests, have his views not fallen on deaf ears?
What are you saying – that there shouldn't be such an investigation?
 
Chief Executive: On the second question first. Over the past few weeks, there
have been very different views from various quarters about the setting up of
an independent Commission of Inquiry. There have also been very concrete
steps taken by the statutory Independent Police Complaints Council on how
they could help us and help society at large to address this concern – that
is through a very detailed fact-finding study. While I respect the views
expressed by different quarters, as I have mentioned in my introductory
remarks, at the end of the day, it is not a personal preference for going
which way. It is the Government, taking into account various factors and
concerns, coming to a view on what is in the best interest of Hong Kong.
While I respect the views of the Honourable Andrew Li, and also thank him for
his support for me to continue to serve Hong Kong, I'm afraid on this
particular issue of an independent CoI, the view has been taken for the IPCC
to perform this role in accordance with their statutory functions under the
ordinance in order to provide a report on what has happened during that
period for the public to understand.
 
     I mentioned Occupy Central and the relationship to the current exercise,
not targeting a particular issue as you have put it. But it would be a bit
simplistic, or even naive, for the Government to feel that this is an
isolated incident – that once we addressed the crisis or once the protest
subsided, there will no longer be any problem in Hong Kong. I'm telling you
most sincerely that I do not take that view. I come to the conclusion that
there are some fundamental deep-seated problems in Hong Kong society. They
could be economic problems, they could be livelihood issues, they could be
political divisions in society. The first thing we should do is to identify
those fundamental issues and hopefully to find some solutions to move
forward.
 
(Please also refer to the Chinese portion of the transcript.)


